
 

 saratogacountyny.gov 

      

Economic Development Committee 
Wednesday, October 30, 2024  3:30PM 
40 McMaster Street, Ballston Spa, NY   
 
Chair: C. Eric Butler 
Members: Ed Kinowski, Michele Madigan, Ian Murray,  
Mo Wright VC, Cynthia Young 

 
      

Agenda 
 
 

I. Welcome and Attendance 
 
 

II. Approval of the minutes of the September 4, 2024 meeting 
 
 

III. Designating the Saratoga Convention & Tourism Bureau as the County’s Tourism 
Promotion Agency and authorizing the Saratoga Convention & Tourism Bureau to 
apply for an “I Love New York” Grant for 2025 – Steve Bulger, County Administrator 
 
 

IV. Discover Saratoga Annual Update – Darryl Leggieri, President Discover Saratoga  
 
 

V. Committee approval of reimbursement request from the Towns of Greenfield and 
Edinburg – Jason Kemper, Planning & Economic Development 
 
 

VI. Authorizing the transfer of funds from the Economic Development Grant Reserve Fund 
and amending the 2024 County Budget in relation thereto – Jason Kemper, Planning & 
Economic Development 
 
 

VII. Update on Saratoga County Agriculture Conversations, Challenges and Opportunities – 
Pete Bardunias, Chamber of Southern Saratoga County  

 
 

VIII. Other Business 
 
 
IX. Adjournment 













 
11/19/2024 

                       
RESOLUTION ___ - 2024 

 
 Introduced by Economic Development: Supervisors Hammond, Butler, Grasso, 
Raymond, Tollisen, K. Veitch and Winney 

 
 

DESIGNATING THE SARATOGA CONVENTION & TOURISM BUREAU, ALSO 
KNOWN AS DISCOVER SARATOGA, AS THE COUNTY’S TOURISM PROMOTION 

AGENCY AND AUTHORIZING THE SARATOGA CONVENTION & TOURISM 
BUREAU TO APPLY FOR AN “I LOVE NEW YORK” GRANT FOR 2025 

 
 
 WHEREAS, Article 5-A of the Economic Development Law authorizes matching funds 
for tourism promotion to be administered through a County's Tourism Promotion Agency; and 
 
 WHEREAS, approval of any application for such State funds requires the designation of 
a Tourism Promotion Agency and a local commitment for an amount at least equal to the grant 
request; and 
 
 WHEREAS, the maximum possible grant for tourism promotion for 2025 approximates 
$172,500; and 
 
 WHEREAS, tourism promotion has long been a commitment of the Board of 
Supervisors of Saratoga County; now therefore be it 
 
 RESOLVED, that the Saratoga Convention & Tourism Bureau is hereby designated as 
Tourism Promotion Agency, effective January 1, 2025, for Saratoga County for the 2025 
program year; and, it is further 
 
 RESOLVED, that the Chair of the Board is authorized and directed to execute and file 
necessary applications, acceptance and subrecipient documents required by the New York State 
Empire State Development for the maximum award of tourism promotion matching funds for 
2025 with a possible total program expenditure of $172,500; and it is further 
 
 RESOLVED, that this Resolution shall take effect immediately. 
 
BUDGET IMPACT STATEMENT:  No Budget Impact.  
 

 
November 19, 2024 Regular Meeting 
Motion to Adopt:  
Second:  



 

 

 
MEMORANDUM 

  

TO:  Economic Development Committee Members 

 

CC:  County Administrator’s Office 

  County Attorney’s Office 

  Clerk of the Board of Supervisors 

 

FROM:  Jason Kemper, Director of Planning and Economic Development 

 

DATE:   October 23, 2024 

 

RE:  November Economic Development Meeting 

 

 

Saratoga County Economic Development Grants Updates 

Reimbursement Requests and Reserve Fund Transfer 

The Towns of Edinburg and Greenfield are seeking reimbursement for their  Economic 

Development Grant projects.  Committee approval is required for the municipalities to be 

reimbursed.  Secondly, a board resolution is required for the transfer of funds from the Economic 

Development Grant Reserve Account (A.0888.ED) to the Municipal Planning Grant Program 

(A.80.000-8763).  The total amount of the transfer is $753.63 for the 2023 Greenfield Grant.  2024 

grants do not need a transfer. 

1. Town of Greenfield - (Final portion of 2023) $753.63 

2. Town of Greenfield 2024 - (Partial payment #1) $1,991.95 

3. Town of Edinburg 2024 –$10,000 

 

Grant updates 

The Department of Planning and Economic Development is currently administering three (3) 2022 

grants that were granted an extension, four (4) 2023 grants, and sixteen (16) 2024 grants.  The 

Dept. attended the Town of Edinburg Town Board meeting on October 17th, 2024 to provide an 

update on all outstanding Trails and ED grant requests.   

 

Open Grants 2022 (Extension Granted until December 31, 2024 for Reimbursement) 

Edinburg $14,200 Town Map/Brochure for Tourism Update 

Malta  $14,200 Comprehensive Master Plan/GEIS update 

Saratoga $14,200 Saratoga Monument Parking/Drainage 
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Open Grants 2023 (Must be completed by December 31, 2024) 

Charlton  $7,100  Right to Farm Signage/Marketing/”Charlton Makes” 

Corinth  (T) $7,100  Gateway to ADK Challenge 

Galway  (T) $7,100  Community Building  

Saratoga $7,100  Amendment for Website 

 

Saratoga County Planning and Zoning Conference Update 

The Planning and Economic Development Department has been working diligently for the Saratoga 

County Planning and Zoning Conference that will occur on February 5th, 2025.   The course materials are 

being finalized, and solicitation of quotes for services for the conference are underway.  Approvals will be 

requested at the December Economic Development meeting relating to the conference. 

 

Economic Development Around the County 

Staff attended the highly anticipated ribbon cutting for Soleno, LLC in Saratoga Springs on September 26, 
2024. The event hosted by the Saratoga County Chamber of Commerce describes the new business 
“Soleno is a Canadian manufacturing company that produces high-density polyethylene pipes for storm 
water management, proud to celebrate the opening of its first plant outside of Canada in Saratoga, New 
York. This investment marks a significant milestone in our company’s expansion, following successful 
ventures in Ontario and New Brunswick. The Saratoga plant will serve as the launchpad for the latest 
product line, KUSTOMFLO, which utilizes the advanced German Krah Pipes technology acquired in 2022. 
With this facility, we are poised to better serve our customers across the East Coast of the United States 
and in Canada, and to continue driving innovation in water management solutions.” About 150 attendees 
were treated to a tour of the facility. 
 

Staff attended the Saratoga County Chamber of Commerce Business Showcase on October 3, 2024 at the 
Gideon Putnam Hotel in Saratoga Springs. The approximately 80 exhibitors were businesses and non-profit 
organizations from Saratoga County and beyond showcasing what they offered locally to about 500-600 
attendees.   
 
Staff attended the Mechanicville-Stillwater Economic Summit on October 10, 2024 at the Arts Center on 
the Hudson in Mechanicville. The Mechanicville-Stillwater Chamber of Commerce hosted the event with 
about 165 people in attendance. This year’s honorees were Adirondack Basement Systems and Chase-
Smith Funeral Home. Mayor Butler of the City of Mechanicville received the 1st “Jack Byrne” Community 
Service Award.  
 
Grant Opportunities 

The Capital Region Transportation Council is seeking applications for community planning, technical 

assistance, municipal complete streets workshops, and other transportation planning initiatives for 

inclusion in the work plan that begins on April 1, 2025. Municipalities within Saratoga County, except the 

Town of Moreau and the Village of South Glens Falls, are eligible to apply.  

More information can be found at: https://www.capitalmpo.org/unified-planning-work-program/ 
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Applications are due on December 6, 2024 by 5pm. 
 
For application questions, please contact the Capital Region Transportation Council at 518-458-2161 or 
info@capitalmpo.org. 
 

The Adirondack/Glens Falls Transportation Council, which includes the Town of Moreau and the Village 

of South Glens Falls in Saratoga County, is still accepting applications for the Make the Connection 

program.  

The Make the Connection Program assists municipal project sponsors to fund improvements to the 

region's bicycle and pedestrian travel network. The intent of the program is to improve the non-motorized 

travel network by addressing gaps or deficiencies in the existing surface transportation system that 

discourage or physically impede efficient and safe bicycle and pedestrian activities. This includes 

improvements which address problems at specific locations such as intersections, short lengths of 

roadways or trails, or single destinations that generate pedestrian and bicycle travel. 

More information can be found at: https://agftc.org/wp-content/uploads/2024/08/MTC-2024-25-

solicitation.pdf 

Applications are due on October 31, 2024 by 5pm. 

For application questions, please contact the A/GFTC at 518-223-0086 or jack@agftc.org . 
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Planning & Economic Development 

Economic Development Fund Reimbursement Request Form 

Date 9/23/24

Ap[>licant Information 
------  

Town/City Town of Greenfield

Grant Information 

Project Name Community Newsletters 23

9/23/24Date of project completion_�-------

Reimbursement Amount Requested ($7,100 or less)_$_75_3_·6_3 _______ _

Attached documentation 

l✓ IReceipts

I ✓ I Cancelled checks

Project Outcome Narrative: 

The Sept 2024 newsletter cancelled checks and invoices are attached. I've included a copy of 
the newsletter. Our newsletter is a tool for grassroots community building and is delivered to 
each household. A portion of this cost will be reimbursed from the 2023 Ee Development 
grant (to close out that grant) and the remaining will be applied to the 2024 Ee Development 
grant. Thank you. 

Signature of Town/City Sµ 

Please submit re1m ursemen request form with receipts and canceled checks to Jason Kemper at 
jkemper@saratog countyny.gov or mail to: 
Saratoga County epaitment of Planning and Economic Development 
50 West High St. 
Ballston Spa, NY 12020 
518.884.4705 





Digital . 
press 

5 Sand Creek Road O Albany, NY 12205 • 518-438-7817 ° 800-927-9773 • dxp1.com 

Request for Postage 
Customer: Town Of Greenfield Acct#: 

Estimate Number: 16945 Date: 7/10/2024 

Job Description: Newsletter Mail Date: 8/30/202-zf; 
------------

Mail Quantity: 2,963 
---'------

Postage Amount: $945.00 
..;..... _______ 

Postage Due Date: prior to mailing 

Instructions for Payment 
Please make checks for this postage payable to, "Postmaster". 

Checks can be delivered or mailed to the address above. 

• Digital XPress 

Digital & Offset Printing
Maiiing Services
Large Format Printing

• DigitalOne 

Marketing Strategy
Copywriting
Print & Web Design

To pay by credit card, please request a credit card authorization form. 











Overview of Community Newsletter/Ec Development Project

Economic Development Grant from Saratoga County for 2024

Issue Date Cost Date submitted

9/23/2024 $1,991.95 9/23/2024
(Note: $753.63 was paid from 23 grant)

11/1/2024 $2,746.00 *approx Submitting 11/20/24
5/1/2025 2,746.00$                 * Submitting 5/20/25
9/1/2025 2,746.00$                 * Will submit 9/2025

11/1/2025 1,762.00$                 * Will submit 11/20/25
$10,000.00

10,000.00$               awarded



















 





























 
11/19/2024 

                       
RESOLUTION XXX – 2024 

 
 Introduced by Economic Development: Supervisors Butler, Kinowski, Madigan, 
Murray, Raymond, Wright and Young 
 

AUTHORIZING THE TRANSFER OF FUNDS FROM THE ECONOMIC 
DEVELOPMENT GRANT RESERVE AND AMENDING THE 2024 COUNTY BUDGET 

IN RELATION THERETO 
 

 WHEREAS, pursuant to Resolution 97 – 2021, this Board established a Capital Reserve 
Fund to be known as the “Economic Development Grant Reserve” for the purpose of depositing 
unexpended funds from the Municipal Economic Development Assistance Program; and 
 
 WHEREAS, pursuant to Resolution 97 – 2021, the Economic Development Grant 
Reserve was created to house unexpended funds from the Municipal Economic Development 
Assistance Program until such funds are needed and a reimbursement voucher is submitted by 
the municipal applicant, at which point the funds will be appropriated to the General Fund 
Budget; and 
 
 WHEREAS, the portion of unexpended grant funds from the 2023 Town of Greenfield 
total $753.63; and 
 
 WHEREAS, the grant projects approved in 2023 have been submitted for payment and 
reimbursement was approved by our Economic Development Committee; and 
 
 WHEREAS, the transfer of funds from the Economic Development Grant Reserve to the 
Municipal Planning Grant Program – Economic Development Account requires this Board’s 
approval and an associated amendment to the 2024 County Budget; and 
 
 WHEREAS, our Economic Development Committee and the Director of Planning and 
Economic Development have recommended that $753.63 be transferred from the Economic 
Development Grant Reserve to the Municipal Planning Grant Program – Economic Development 
Account; now, therefore, be it 
 
 RESOLVED, that this Board authorizes the transfer of $753.63 from the Economic 
Development Grant Reserve to the Municipal Planning Grant Program – Economic Development 
Account to reimburse municipal applicants as approved by our Economic Development 
Committee; and be it further 
 
 RESOLVED, that the Budget Officer is hereby authorized to enter the appropriate 
journal entries to reflect the approved budget transfer; and be it further 
 



 RESOLVED, that the 2024 County Budget be amended as follows: 
 
DEPARTMENT OF PLANNING & ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT: 
 

Increase Expenses: 
A.80.000-8763 Municipal Planning Grant Program – 

Economic Development 
$753.63 

 

Decrease Reserve: 
A.0888.ED Economic Development Grant Reserve $753.63 

 
; and be it further 
 
 RESOLVED, that the form and content of such an agreement shall be subject to the 
approval of the County Attorney; and be it further 
 
 RESOLVED, that this Resolution shall take effect immediately. 
 
BUDGET IMPACT STATEMENT: The budget will be amended to increase expenses and 
reduce the Economic Development Grant Reserve by $753.63. 
 
 











 

 

 

10/23/2024    Update on Saratoga County Agriculture Conversations, Challenges and Opportunities 

 

The following observations were compiled from meetings and conversations with Saratoga County 

farmers, Cornell Cooperative Extension, and others across the region. 

Farmland Preservation vs. Farm Business Preservation 

"The best farmland preservation program is financially healthy farms"  Northumberland 

Supervisor Bill Peck 

 

"We no longer protect the farming way of life...."   Nicolina Foti, Agriculture Dep’t., CCE 

 

From sitting in meetings especially in southern Saratoga County it appears the emphasis is being 

placed on preserving the scenic view, the "open space" nature of farms without regard for the 

viability of the farm business located on the land. 

 

Observation:  Abandoned farms are open space.  Working farms are agricultural manufacturing 

operations and should be seen as such.  

 

Farms as 401(k)s 

 

In 2015, the Halfmoon Business and Economic Development Committee conceived "Area 5" as a 

possible Agricultural-Residential district, changing from light industrial zoning to preserve what 

was perceived as the actual use of the land in the northwest corner of the Town. 

 

In 2024, the Halfmoon Comprehensive Planning Update Committee received feedback from 

landowners in the proposed "Area 5" part of town that they opposed any change in zoning, 

because it would reduce the value of their land and eliminate options for them to cash in on 

their real estate investment. 

 

Example: Betts Farm, Halfmoon - has been in continuous operation since 1860, but now 

occupies only a small portion of its former land.  The rest has been turned into a large-scale 

housing development.  Many area farms are being sold in whole or in part to provide retirement 

income for aging farmers or to otherwise cash in on their investment. 

 

Per Cornell CCE, historically farms were on large parcels, but over the generations pieces were 

sold off to provide income or housing for children/siblings.  This is now at a critical stage 

because so many area farms have shrunk considerably since the founding of Saratoga County. 



 

Younger Generation - Teaching Them to Lead and Making the Handoff 

 

The age of farm owners in some areas is closing in on 80.  They remain active on the farms, and 

in the community, but as we learned with the discontinuation of the Agriculture Promo Group 

and the combination of the CCE, Saratoga County Farm Bureau and the Saratoga County Ag 

Society Annual Meetings into one event, finding volunteers and people to participate is 

becoming more and more difficult. 

 

Younger generations of farmers are not as community connected as their grandparents and 

parents were (and often still are).   

 

The Chamber of Commerce needs more participation from younger members of the agriculture 

community, so that the rest of the business community is aware of and sensitive to the needs 

and changing landscape of the farming industry. 

 

TDR/PDR Into Oblivion (an alternative viewpoint) 

 

Transfer/Purchase of Development rights was designed to help a farmer handle the cost of 

running the farm, and reduce development pressures on their operations by eliminating the 

possibility of turning the farm into something other than a farm (i.e. a more valuable (per acre) 

use of the farmland).  However, some are pointing out that the money from the program is 

often invested by the current property owner in the farm, and once that farm owner passes, 

their heirs may end up with in a Catch-22:  an unprofitable, unviable farm business located on 

land they cannot sell to anyone other than another farmer.  Its possible that future generations 

may actually be forced OUT of farming by this issue, because they might have been able to sell 

their Clifton Park land to a developer and purchase land in Galway instead, but without the 

ability to divest of the untenable farmland they would not have this opportunity. 

 

Different opinions exist on this subject.  Willow-Marsh Farm has made good use of the TDR/PDR 

program.  There are also temporary and permanent versions of the program.  Like anything else, 

TDR/PDR is a tool.   However, as the saying goes, "when the only tool in your box is a hammer, 

everything becomes a nail". 

 

The question is whether other tools can be included in the toolbox to support the viability of 

farm businesses rather than concentrating solely on the land. 

 

Observation: No other business genre associated with the Chamber of Commerce puts so much 

concentration into reducing the cost (and value!) of the premises on which it does business as a 

primary goal. 

 

 



Right to Farm?   Or Cause for Property Disputes? 

 

In Clifton Park, a property that is not covered under a TDR/PDR arrangement is now the subject 

of an Article 78 lawsuit because of a community disagreement over whether a proposed 

development violates the spirit and letter of the town's Conservation Residential zoning.  The 

issue was exacerbated because a nearby farmer, who is under a TDR/PDR agreement, led an 

organized opposition during planning board hearings and in media, arguing that the 

development of 23 homes so close to the farm would impede operations and cause adjacent 

homeowners to complain about the normal activity that takes place on a farm.  Similar issues 

have happened at farms in the Town of Ballston over the years, and elsewhere. 

 

Some may argue that a valuable educational opportunity is being lost in this process, as the 

developer, realtor and prospective homeowners could be taught what actually happens on a 

farm before they move into the area.  In the opinion of some, a symbiotic relationship could be 

developed between farm owner and nearby homeowners. 

 

In the end, the Town may lose the lawsuit, and then the homes will still be built, except now 

there is bad blood between neighbors, and this seems unfortunate. 

 

The Rise of the "Gentleman Farm" - Family Agriculture's Future? 

 

In 2022 the Town of Milton reduced the size of an unrestricted farm parcel to 2 acres.  During 

the town meeting where this measure was adopted there was a lot of talk about "trusting" the 

residents of Milton to responsibly make their own property management decisions.  Other 

towns are considering similar measures.  Farms where the primary income is not derived from 

the farm itself will help alleviate the issue of land values, since families that draw on other 

income sources will be able to afford more expensive properties.  Also, this encouragement of 

farming activities, even on a small scale, across the community helps build awareness of the 

opportunties, challenges, responsibilities and pitfalls of owning a farm, a priceless education 

campaign that should be augmented by CCE, the 4-H, Agricultural Society, Chambers of 

Commerce, and other organizations associated with the farm industry in Saratoga County     

 

Aggregation of Farm Products for Distribution 

 

CCE has some statistics on where farm products are delivered in New York State.   Its very 

difficult to meet demand with a varied growing season found here in upstate New York, and at 

the same time the lack of reliability consistent demand from restaurants or other consumers 

makes it hard for area farmers to plan for full capacity.   Saratoga County farms could produce 

more if they had a more consistent, measurable and lucrative demand for their 

products.  According to CCE, some work is being done statewide on this problem.   It would 

seem worthwhile for Saratoga County to consider all options to support an aggregation facility 

within its borders if one becomes feasible. 






